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CALENDAR AT A GLANCE
	Wednesday 23rd February 2011
	Bee Law: What you need to know.

Speaker: Andrew Beer

	Saturday 26th February 2011 2.00 p.m. Flitwick Village Hall (near Tesco)
	Bedfordshire Beekeepers Association. Talk by Clive de Bruyn. Raffle for Bees Abroad. 
Can you very kindly, please, bring a prize or food for tea afterwards?
Stands including Thorne’s - J Ellison

	Saturday 5th March 2011 10.00 – 4.00 p.m.
Wendover Memorial Hall, Wharf Road, Wendover HP22 6HF
	Bucks County Beekeepers Association: 15th Annual Seminar: “Not Just Beekeeping”. Cost for the day - £12 including refreshments and lunch. Pay at the door but please book in advance with John Catton (01494 726616) or email richard.catton1@ntlworld.com

	Wednesday 9th March 2011
	Beginners Classes start every Wednesday 7.00 p.m. to 9.00 p.m. at Hazeley School – further details will be sent to those booked in.

	Tuesday 15th March 7.30 p.m. at Houghton Conquest Village Hall
	Bedfordshire Beekeepers Association. Scientific Talk by Juliet Osborne “Honey, Bees, Bumblebees and Other Insects

	Thursday 28th April 2011 7.30 p.m. at Houghton Conquest Village Hall.
	Bedfordshire Beekeepers Association. Talk by Martin Buckle “Preparation for Honey Show”.
This will cover honey and beeswax classes

	Sunday 25th September 2011
	NBBKA Honey Show. Make a note of the date now! More details later.


All NBBKA meetings, unless otherwise stated, take place at Rectory Cottages, Church Green Road, Bletchley MK3 6BJ at 7.30 p.m. There is ample parking in the car park at the rear, or on surrounding streets.
NBBKA members are very welcome to attend Beds BKA meetings. Thanks Beds. Beds members are similarly invited to attend NBBKA meetings and we look forward as usual to greeting them.
ARTICLES
It is all happening. I have just come away from the Association’s first committee meeting of the year, an inspiring affair with our new committee members making great contributions and keeping us all on our toes. Great stuff. We are planning a social evening. Watch this space! Suggestions included a noggin and a natter at a pub, or an evening soirée with food, all of which must contain honey (sounds like a great diet for us diabetics).
They (whoever they are - whether the Met office, the government or the media) say we have been having the worst weather for years (just wait for a week or two of warmer weather and “they” will be saying the reverse) but undoubtedly our bees have found the going tough over the New Year. Do especially read Ken Gorman’s very interesting article about hive weights but I would like to mention isolation starvation (meaning plenty of good stores in hive but not where bees cluster – freezing weather – bees do not move to stores – so starve and die). This happened for me once last year and lo and behold on last Wednesday’s apiaries’ visits I found it has happened again to what was just about my strongest stock. In my opinion no amount of Autumn feeding will deal with isolation starvation and I believe the only solution may be to give candy, fondant or a honey feed before the first cold weather is ANTICIPATED, say on 1st December, and continue feeding until the spring flow. This may seem dramatic but I see things on these lines: the colony in question had produced 100 lbs of honey plus, and some folk are charging around £200 for a colony on only 6 frames and all colonies are worth saving. The container with the fondant is placed within an eke in direct contact with the top of the frames immediately above the cluster. Can’t see the cluster? Use a torch. The coverboard is then placed above the eke. In my experience winter feeding in this way does not excite the bees, the cluster simply moves into the container as the fondant is consumed. But you must keep feeding! In an ideal world bees with copious stores will steadily move through the stores but in cold weather faced with a choice of staying in the cluster, starving and dying or making a beat for the frames with stores they will opt to die! Individual feeding of hives in this way may be too heavy a burden for the beekeeper with numerous hives but is do-able for the beekeeper with just a few. I must stress views vary on this subject of winter feeding.
Beginners’ Classes

Bob Sibley has now finalised arrangements and beginners have been suitably informed. We wish them a long, happy and fulfilling lifetime in beekeeping . The courses will be run by our member, Sue Bird, trained under the “Training the Trainer” scheme. Sue’s lectures will cover “Hive and Hive Equipment”, “The Beekeeping Year”, “Swarms”, “Diseases”, “Life Cycle” and “Honey Forage and Hive Products”. Thanks, Sue. Such has been the demand for the course that we have sadly had to limit numbers but don’t despair – see below. The new interest in “Anything Bees” is tremendous but it throws up two particular problems .Firstly, many who would have liked to have been on the classes are excluded. Secondly, many wanting bees are unlikely to get them, at least in 2011. May I suggest one way in which we can all help is to take those wanting to handle bees, including starters who have not succeeded in getting on to the classes, to our own apiaries. I assure you that the extra pair of hands (and eyes!) will speed up whatever job is in hand. Please let me know if you are willing to put yourself forward in this way. The shortage of bees continues to be a real worry and let us hope this winter’s losses don’t make matters worse. Swarms at the best of times can never be a secure and certain route for getting into bees. Those wanting bees may wish to contact  Ken Gorman (details see below) who hopes to have colonies for sale. If you are willing to allow a beginner or starter to work with you and your bees, or a beginner wanting to gain experience in this way, please let me, Andrew Beer, know - 01525 240235 – and I will attempt to operate as an introductory agency, so to speak.
Some really good news: our new apiaries.
Yes, led by our ebullient chairman, Bob Sibley, we have secured not one, not two but three apiary sites within the grounds of Bradwell Abbey. Each will provide our bees and equipment with maximum security and seclusion and allow the bees to operate without risk to others, this being well away from human habitation, and, more important, human view. Access and parking for each apiary are first class. As part of the deal, we have agreed to attend Bradwell Centre Open Days – two or three a year – which will be great opportunities to get ourselves better known and hopefully sell Association’s honey and other produce. Finally, we have even been offered under-cover storage for some of those bulky items which otherwise would have to be taken on each apiary trip. I have a funny sort of feeling that Bradwell Abbey will become the envy of many other associations…. We shall see and won’t count chickens or anything else now.
A very helpful note from Ken Gorman: Winter weight losses, Spring starvation and what you should do to avoid them.

Ken writes: 


“Some information that may be of general interest:

ASSESSING FOOD CONSUMPTION DURING WINTER
Having weighed over a hundred colonies at the beginning of October 2010 and reweighed them in January, 2011, there has been an average weight loss of only 8.5 lbs per colony. Several colonies have consumed as much as 15 to 20 lbs of stores. Such a weight loss could indicate something 
wrong: tracheal mites (acarine), nosema or a virus infection perhaps: alternatively, it could be a large colony that is already into a breeding programme. 

A restless colony can be picked up by pressing your ear to the side of the hive, or by listening at the feed hole. The bees may not be forming a tight cluster; they sound busy, even in cold periods. Nosema infection is usually picked up by dysentery stains on the hive front or an unpleasant  smell at the feed hole.

Beginners often worry whether their bees have sufficient stores to last through the winter or whether they are actually beginning to run out of food. The only way to be certain is to weigh colonies at the 
conclusion of feeding, satisfy oneself that there is enough food in place, and then reweigh them at periods through the winter and into spring. Bees consume less food during very cold periods of weather, as the cluster packs tight and the bees hunker down. In very small colonies, the reverse can be true as the bees have difficulty maintaining a living temperature within the small cluster. The current winter has been a very testing time, particularly for a small colony or one which is carrying an infection or a high varroa mite level.

FEEDING THE RIGHT AMOUNT

When I first started keeping bees in the 1940s/1950s, colonies were left strictly alone once they had been fed and settled down for the winter. In addition, food rationing was in place; there was an 
allowance of ten pounds of sugar per colony for feeding and there was no further resource available for topping up until the spring, when an allowance of five pounds per colony could be drawn. I remember one particularly bad winter, when an additional allowance of five pounds of sugar per colony was made available. Nowadays we seem to be fiddling with colonies throughout the winter, which must contribute to stress; better to feed the required amount by mid-September, weigh the colonies and feel secure, at least until the following late February/early March.


HOW TO MAKE COLONY WEIGHT ASSESSMENTS

The weight of a floor, brood chamber plus combs, crownboard and roof is about 37 lbs., so I try to bring such a  colony to 80 lbs weight by feeding. Not easy, as it is difficult to get such an amount stored in a single brood chamber. A double brood chamber colony, empty of bees, brood and 
stores weighs about 52 lbs: I aim to bring the pre winter weight of such a colony to 95 lbs. I use a spring balance to assess weight, weighing both sides of the colony and adding the two figures 
together. In addition, at final colony inspection in September, a count can be made of stores. A brood frame full of stores contains about five pounds of food.

KEEPING AN EYE ON VARROA MITE POPULATIONS

This winter, I have again started monitoring colonies for mite falls, using a screened bottom board and white plastic mite catching board. Most colonies are dropping no mites, some, one or two, whilst a few are dropping tens. This past week I treated five colonies, still with a significant mite population, with oxalic acid solution; within days, several hundred mites had dropped out of each colony. Again, it 
is not clear what the current mite population is within a colony, nor the effect that treatments are having on mite populations, unless one is monitoring mite drops.

FEEDING IN EARLY SPRING

Food consumption accelerates during the period late February to mid-April. It is during this time that colonies can and do starve. If, however, feeding with fondant is commenced in January, then it must be kept up for the rest of the winter/early spring. The use of fondant, pollen substitutes and weak 
syrup, (syrup, no earlier than March), will bring colonies on strongly: they are likely, then, to make swarming preparations in April. If you're aiming to make some colony splits, then promotional feeding 
is the route to go.”

Swarms
When you renewed subscriptions, and most hopefully you have, (and if you haven’t we would love to know the reason why), you told us whether or not you would be willing to collect swarms. The names of those who wrote “yes” have been passed to the relevant authorities - thanks for putting yourselves forward. I trust you don’t get too many time wasting calls like the one I received last year: “YOUR BEES (note the capitals) are working on the cotoneaster and my husband can’t put out the dustbin”. N.B. More exciting was a swarm collection on the M1 !

Anyway we don’t seem to have a separate list of those just wanting to RECEIVE swarms. To put that right, if you want to be put on the receiver-only list, please complete and return the accompanying form to me by 12th March 2011 and your name, telephone and mobile numbers (but not address) will be included in April’s Newsletter and given to the authorities. Sorry we need this in writing – Data Protection Laws!
APIARY NOTES

You will all be heartily relieved to know (as I am) that these notes for the month are pretty brief. In a nutshell, please read and continue to apply, January’s notes. Just a few comments if I may.
· This really is the last of the “slack months” in the apiary. It is the last opportunity to prepare yourself  for Spring in every respect.

· In the last week of February we may get a few warm days. If not, delay the moves below until we do. This may be a good opportunity to put the bees on fresh floors if needed. In practice, it is always needed with wooden floors, it may not be necessary with wire floors if totally clean and clear. Try to do the job with a chum and have the smoker on stand-by just in case, to cause minimum disturbance.

1. Move existing hive – including existing floor – to one side.

2. Put clean floor on site of moved hive.

3. Gently, with hive tool, break the propolis seal between hive body and existing floor.

4. Lift hive on to clean floor, allowing existing floor to fall away from the hive body.

5. The bees should remain calm; if they don’t they will soon settle, if healthy.

· At the risk of (and no apology for) repetition, keep hefting and feeding as necessary – no liquid feed until at least 1st March – later in a bad winter or Spring.

· If you have used them, remove mouse-guards after bees are flying freely, probably at the end of March.
Forthcoming events.

Not too much about these as this newsletter has probably gone on long enough. Several events were “pushed” in the January Newsletter but can I again mention Bucks  County Seminar on 7th March - it really is a great day out and marks the beginning of “Bee Spring” but remember, you need to book.[see above]
Earlier, Clive de Bruyn is speaking to Beds BKA on 26th February. Clive is one of UK’s best known beekeepers, author of “Practical Beekeeping” and other publications, again, not to be missed.  A number of stallholders will also attend, perhaps saving you the need to have equipment delivered from elsewhere. If you can bring a prize for the raffle or make a cake for the bunfight later that would be the greatest. At Flitwick our very own irrepressible Martin Buckle is speaking at Beds BKA meeting on 28th April and believe me, even if you never intend to show your honey you will learn much from what Martin has to say particularly bearing in mind that, as producers, even if our honey is never sold publically, we automatically take on responsibilities as soon as honey is offered for consumption in the home and beyond. Martin’s talk will, of course, get you thinking about NBBKA Honey Show fixed for Sunday 25th September. Please save the date now! Taking part is not what matters most, it is the opportunity to compare your honey with that of others and always to get helpful feedback.
NEXT MONTH

Your contributions are always welcome. Please kindly send to me by February 15th to:

1 Kings Street, Stewkley, Leighton Buzzard, LU7 0YA or by email to andrewbeer@tiscali.co.uk 

and to cgoodley@btinternet.com
FOR SALE – from Ken Gorman
	I hope to have some overwintered, full brood chamber colonies 
available in the spring, for stocking your own equipment. 
B.S. (National/WBC) DN5, self spacing frames: good comb.

Price £140. 
Reservations taken and dealt with in booking order. All dependent, of course, on successful 
wintering. email: kennethgorman@tiscali.co.uk Tel: 07779801774




SWARMS RECEIVER LIST
Please complete and post (not email) this form if you want to receive a swarm and did not put your 
name on the swarm collection list when you paid your subscription.

To:  NBBKA

Andrew Beer

c/o 1 King Street, Stewkley, Leighton Buzzard, LU7 0YA

From:………………………………

Address……………………………

Tel. no……………………………..

Mobile no………………………….

· I want to receive a swarm of bees.

· I authorise you to circulate details, of this requirement  and any telephone or mobile number to members of NBBKA, any legal entity and others, to the extent and as you think fit

· [optional] I will need help housing the swarm (or state what help you may need)
Date  …………………………………………

Signed……………………………………………………………………..

Note: Sorry to be so formal. It is the law.

Your address will not be divulged.

It is perfectly reasonable for a swarm collector to make a change in respect of a swarm
